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Le Chanson du 
Miracles 

By Ian Thomas Cleary 
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Written on the banks of the Rhone 
outside the castle walls of Avignon in 
praise of the Virgin Mary who always 

gets me out of the messes I continue to 
make.  
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    Armed with a sharp phalanx, she 
had very little issue with penetrating 
the rear guard, which had launched a 
full attack on the battle-weary foes; 
there was not so much as an ox or horse 
that was not taken as sure proof booty. 
The attendants shivered more perilously 
recognizing the situation, and one 
could just as well see the black and 
white tabards of the squires as they 
ran back and forth in utter confusion. 
The vicious battle did not stop but 
continued on into the latest hours. 
Bloodstained garments, screaming 
knights, and broken lances were all 
present at the scene. The women and 
barons present in the stands were dizzy 
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with the scenes of combat, and couldn’t 
bear to stay after witnessing the 
hardship and chaos. One baron, named 
Rufus, was a peculiar sort who was 
known to be treacherous. He gathered 
his retinue and, steaming with rage, 
went to his quarters in the city by 
foot, which was not far. He said: ‘I 
paid fine gold bezants to ensure that 
the blue knight wouldn’t have the honor 
today! Is my money so worthless? Not so 
much as a coin did any persuading.’ His 
desperate squire, who wished only to 
calm the fury of his master, replied: 
‘Well milord, fortune is a delicate 
thing, likely it can’t be molded with 
money, nor can it burrow away. Like the 
wind, it blows west one day and north 
or south the next. I’faith, milord, 
there is no stopping fate.’ The wily 
Rufus was untamable, and he gave his 
young squire a hard box on the ear and 
blood spurted out at the shock of the 
cold metal from his gauntlet on his 
fair white flesh. ‘Fool!’ said He, ‘I 
am fortune, and if it hadn’t been for 
that dubious red knight who came from 
the forest so haughtily and 
unannounced, we would have certainly 
won the day. I don’t want to hear your 
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tongue prattle another minute, but go 
find me that red knight who won the 
honors. Find out as much as you can, so 
I can contrive a way to pay him well 
for the blows he dealt today.’  
    Rufus’s squire was not one to make 
a fuss of things, and though he was in 
great pain he did not utter a word. 
Quickly he left for the town to 
discover who the red knight was, who 
was by then being paraded through town 
like the Angelic Procession which 
follows the secret during Mass. 
    Rufus’s squire set off quickly to 
the market until he found the red 
knight praying before St. Mary’s 
shrine. He asked about but none had 
gotten so much as a peep out of the 
mysterious red knight, who, you know, 
bore red arms and a shield of yellow 
passing gules with a Madonna of red 
emblazoned thereon. Suddenly, in the 
midst of the crowd, a bright gold halo 
encircled the knight, who was by now 
standing before the astonished 
spectators. The face of the knight, 
white as snow, turned as pure as gold 
and blinded all the people. All those 
who were there swore they heard him say 
the words: ‘Vassal du Maria’ before 
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disappearing into the air. Many others 
testified that angels singing Salve 
Regina could be heard as they carried 
him off into a gold palace where he 
was, at last, gone from sight. 
    At this time Rufus was accustomed 
to doing what he was want to do, which 
was to go to his chambers with three of 
his concubines, or I should rather say 
common whores, to take his pleasure. 
Yet, possessed by the wicked demon, his 
girls turned wild and assailed him on 
all sides while he lay naked on the 
bed. His ermine fur covers were 
splattered with blood as one whore 
struck him in the face with a flail. 
His skull became quite clearly visible 
from that blow. The other, who had 
until then provided a delightful 
fellation, now tore off his cock with 
her teeth, which had transformed into 
fangs sharper than a wolves. The third, 
who was until then thrusting herself 
upon him, had now crunched in his rib 
cage and broke his body into many 
parts. In such ways does the devil 
reward those who serve him! After 
witnessing the miracles of the red 
knight, the squire of Rufus was shocked 
to find his lord mangled, and the 
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devilish spirits turned to black wind 
as they fled from the chamber by way of 
the balcony in a flash. 
    At night, a terrifically magical 
mist overcame the entire city, and no 
one could see three feet ahead of 
himself. The king heard reports of 
Rufus’s demise and thought surely he 
had been murdered. Since he had been 
one of his barons, it was his 
obligation to make proper inquiries 
into the matter. The trustworthy men-
at-arms made a thorough search of the 
chamber and were surprised to discover 
a sparkly black dust which was left as 
a residue on the bed and leading to the 
window. A priest was summoned, and he 
came in his vestments with a gold 
crucifix the size of a full grown man’s 
arm. Once he had made prayers at the 
doorway he saw appearing from the 
closet a black figure composed of 
smoke. ‘Be you from Christ, or his 
fallen relation?’ Asked the priest in a 
stern voice as he held the cross above 
his shoulders. The smoky figure 
approached him and grinned ear to ear 
so that his pear white teeth could be 
seen. The priest shivered as the figure 
got so close to him, for he was no more 
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than a handspan from him; the figures’ 
cold breath froze him up like ice. The 
priest looked around, but none of the 
barons or men-at-arms in the room saw 
what he saw; they all stared blankly as 
if dumb animals. The priest cried out: 
‘St. Denis, protect me!’ When this was 
said, the black spirit became 
frightened, and a bright light burst 
through the window. A white knight on a 
white charger rammed through the wall 
with a bright gold spear in his hand, 
and he struck the black figure so that 
the lance snapped inside his chest. Old 
St. Denis ran the demon through 
completely, killing him in an instant. 
On bended knees, the priest praised the 
glorious knight who had done such a 
marvelous feat. St. Denis held up the 
stump of the lance and said: ‘This 
lance is the very same Holy Lance found 
by the Provincials at the siege of 
Antioch where St. Peter told them to 
dig it from the earth. Take it in your 
possession. So long as you and your 
people refrain from sin, it will remain 
int he chapel to make your knights 
unconquerable for all time.’ As soon as 
he said this he disappeared, galloping 
off on that gleaming steed. The lance 
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fell into the arms of the priest, who 
tumbled to the ground. To the others in 
the room, his sudden fall was 
perplexing, but then they saw the 
glorious lance in his arms, and when he 
recounted all that had happened the 
king brought the lance to the chapel 
without delay; a great procession, 
complete with wavy banners of the city 
and trumpets marched towards the chapel 
carrying the marvelous lance. Know that 
this lance was placed at the altar for 
all to gaze at and celebrate such a 
miracle. 
    This miserable wretched demon 
wasn’t gone for good; he continued to 
torment the town in divers ways. During 
the feast after exonerating the Holy 
Lance, the torches and candles became 
blazing fire-breathing dragon heads 
which melted everything they came 
across. The Devil made it so the roof 
of the great hall, along with a large 
portion of the interior, was 
incinerated. Notwithstanding, six of 
the barons were severely charred. In 
the same week, a roguish band of 
goblins broke into the king’s vault, 
stealing jewels, gems, and other 
valuables. Wretched fate! See how you 
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wreck good men when they are contrite 
and sincere? This wasn’t nearly as bad 
as what the demon did next, for with 
strength he toppled the beautiful lion 
fountain in the courtyard. Albeit, the 
king’s faith did not waver, for a true 
heart endures abject poverty and 
suffering willingly with a firm faith 
in God and His blessed Mother. The king 
hurried to the chapel with his men-at-
arms and prayed on bended knees most 
fervently that the Virgin Mary succor 
him. As soon as he made the plea, 
without sacrifice or offering- for Mary 
grants reward to the loyal true-hearted 
and pays no heed to flash and splendor- 
down came the glorious red knight from 
the altar on a magnificent white 
charger. He rode with haste to the 
courtyard where a hideous serpent was 
busy terrorizing the good people of the 
town. With a sharp blade, he knocked 
the serpent down; a second fierce blow 
knocked the head from his neck. The 
serpent’s corpse lay writhing about in 
the dirt, and all the people rejoiced. 
The red knight did not tarry but 
vanished with the wind. Rejoicing and 
merrymaking were abundant thereafter. 
The town’s joy was unparalleled, for 
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had not Mary’s vassal expelled not 
once, but twice? The king proclaimed a 
feast and swore to build where the old 
lion fountain had been a marvelous gold 
statue of the Virgin Mary so that She 
may always watch over the town with a 
guarding eye. 
    It so happened at this time a 
strange adventure occurred which I will 
now relate to you. A mountain pass 
beside the castle was a common crossing 
for knights, pilgrims, merchants with 
ox carts of goods and others to take. 
Complaints reached the king’s ear of a 
cloaked man who approached those making 
the crossing near a dark cave. He would 
always ask, ‘do you truly believe that 
Mary bore Jesus as a virgin?’ Those who 
hesitated or replied no were released 
and pestered no further. On the other 
hand, those who truly believed in this 
joyful miracle were instantly beheaded 
after received a severe beating from a 
group of bandits hiding in the cave. 
Reports of this kind increased daily, 
and when the king learned his nephew 
had been slain after killing three of 
the bandits, he was enraged. The sight 
of his blood splattered lover weeping 
and tearing her hair out at court was 
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enough to make him seethe. The king 
quickly sent his foremost knights, led 
by Berenguer, the kings battle standard 
carrier. Berenguer dispatched ten men-
at-arms ahead of him, where a great 
skirmish ensued. The bloodshed! The 
turmoil! Heads were split to the teeth, 
arms were lopped off as if they were 
three branches. Berenguer burst through 
the press of the battle yelling out: 
‘Maria! St. Denis!’ The bandits were 
slaughtered, and only three lived who 
were scattered to the forest. The 
cloaked man was captured, and Berenguer 
had him led to the king’s hall. No 
torture or interrogation could get him 
to say anything other than one thing he 
repeated with a frightening grin: ‘The 
Devil is coming to pay back all the 
loyal servants of the Father.’ The 
barons all agreed to behead the strange 
man whose face was tattooed with 
mysterious markings. This was done with 
the utmost haste. The town watched his 
head roll from the chopping block to a 
pile of hay seven feet away, and 
several witnesses swore on relics that 
his eyes and lips were still moving and 
saying some chant or other while the 
head had been detached, and that he was 
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heard laughing in the streets some days 
after the sentence. The bodies of the 
slain bandits were tied to ropes and 
pulled by horses through the streets to 
show what happens to heretics, 
murderers, and traitors. Meanwhile, 
those killed by the bandits were buried 
with solemnity and given the sacred 
mark of martyrdom. These were just idle 
threats, however, since the land had 
been cleansed from the treacherous 
demon. Anybody who calls on the Virgin 
will always find the help he needs. 
Aye, there’s something raving mad about 
evil spells, but Christ and His sweet 
Mother can nullify all things if a 
sinner is contrite and pleads 
vehemently for pardon. Forget heretics 
and murderers, for their portion is 
hell! At the castle procession during 
Mary Magdalene’s feast, the gates of 
the castle rattled with incredible 
power as if they were to burst. The 
porter fled with frightened terror, for 
he was certain a terrible beast was 
outside the gate. He called for help, 
but all the people of the town were 
inside the church hearing mass save a 
few men-at-arms who fled towards the 
castle. A few rattles turned to big 
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knocks and before long the bolts were 
all loose and a magnificent lion burst 
through into the castle, he was gold 
all around but wore a tremendous blue 
silk tunic embroidered with gold 
songbirds. His eyes were green as grass 
and his pearl white teeth could cut 
through iron as if it were cheese. He 
stomped his furry paws around the 
courtyard making strides at some new 
dance or other. The dancing lion was 
larger than four gorillas or an 
elephant. He was a wonder. When the 
mass was finished, all the people 
clamored outside to witness the 
frightening creature. In his mouth was 
a man swathed in a bloody white cloak, 
who the lion gently let down beside the 
newly erected statue where the old 
fountain was. Perplexed, the king came 
forward with his men-at-arms who were 
quite uneasy about the mighty lion; he 
gave a roar that made the whole 
fortress shake and tremble when he 
delivered the cloaked figure. The 
corpse gave off a  glorious light that 
blinded everyone, and then a voice 
said: ‘Witness the body of our beloved 
Savior, who died for us so that we 
might find forgiveness and strive to be 
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better.’ Oh, how marvelous was the 
glorious light rays coming from the 
body. When the brightness had subsided, 
the king went to touch the blessed 
corpse, barefoot and weeping on bended 
knees. The barons and all the people 
did the same and many were witness to 
miracles performed. A drunk never drank 
again. Three prostitutes were converted 
to a clean life, a blind old man was 
given back his eyesight and youth. Many 
others were witness to other manifold 
gifts, some of just a more discreet 
nature. Thus this blessed miracle 
occurred on the feast day of Mary 
Magdalene.  
    It is a good thing to go to mass. 
There is often great fortune that comes 
before or after doing so since God 
never forgets those who praise Him. How 
wonderful it is to taste the body and 
blood of Our Savior, who died and 
descended into hell to redeem sinners.


